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New Categories for Old 

Man, according to one famous sophistry, is a featherless biped with 
nails. Like a bird, man walks on two legs, but unlike a bird, he has no 
feathers. The possession of nails is mentioned in the definition to avoid 
confusion between men and plucked chickens. Much the same logic 
has characterized the study of some newer kinds of creatures. Recent 
history has seen Pentagon sophists produce similar definitions in their 
efforts to have missiles and other new weapons encompassed in an 
Army-Navy-Air Force scheme of things. But just as there are more 
effective ways to advance biology than by grouping together man and 
fowl, so there may be better ways to understand our military problems 
than by thinking in terms of land, sea, and air categories. 

Just such an effort to provide a new set of categories is now under 
way in the Defense Department. Secretary McNamara and his comp­
troller Charles Hitch, an economist formerly with the Rand Corpora­
tion, have introduced the concept of what they call "program pack­
ages." There are seven packages, and the packages group together dif­
ferent military weapons and tasks in terms of similar purposes. Thus, 
one group is the Central War Offensive Forces program package. It 
includes both land-based and sea-based missile forces as well as cer­
tain aircraft forces, all of which taken together constitute our atomic 
retaliatory unit. Another group is the General Purposes Forces, which 
includes expeditionary units for fighting limited wars. 

Research and development, which is understood to include all test­
ing and evaluation of prototypes prior to operational use of a new 
weapon, enters the scheme in two ways. Work associated with a par­
ticular element, like the Polaris missile, is classified with that element 
in the appropriate package. Research efforts not so readily classified, 
like present military space projects, are grouped in a special program 
package devoted to "other" research and development. 

The package-program approach cuts across not only present service 
classifications but also present accounting titles—personnel, main­
tenance, procurement, and so on. Thus, to help evaluate a possible new 
weapon, the new approach would provide an estimate of research and 
development costs, including the price of laboratory and test facili­
ties; an estimate of the outlays for the initial equipment and training 
necessary to bring the new weapon into operational use; and an esti­
mate of the recurring costs necessary to maintain the weapon once it 
is in use. 

Improvements in planning, as might be suspected, did not start 
from scratch with the Kennedy administration. The idea of package 
programs builds on procedures that have been developing in the De­
fense Department during the past few years, particularly in the re­
search and development section. Concerning earlier programing, 
Harold Brown, the scientific director of this section, told a congres­
sional committee that timetables for development had proved right 
most of the time, but that efforts at estimating costs had been less 
successful. The present hope is to expand and improve on earlier ef­
forts. What is wanted is a scheme that will explicitly array, in terms 
of military effectiveness and costs, the real choices among present 
weapons and possible future weapons.—J.T. 


